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Land and Buildings Transaction Tax (Scotland) Bill 

Scottish Parliament Finance Committee Briefing 
 
1. Introduction  
The Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator (OSCR) is established under the 
Charities and Trustee Investment (Scotland) Act 2005 (2005 Act) as a Non-
Ministerial Department forming part of the Scottish Administration.  OSCR is the 
registrar and regulator of charities in Scotland. There are currently over 23,500 
charities registered in Scotland.  
 
OSCR has been asked to give evidence to the Scottish Parliament Finance 
Committee on 6 February 2013 on the Land and Buildings Transaction Tax 
(Scotland) Bill. This Bill, that will replace the current UK Stamp Duty Tax regime, 
will allow any charity no matter where it is established to obtain tax relief provided 
the charity is registered by OSCR.  This relief is provided for in section 27 and 
Schedule 13 of the Bill (the charity relief).  
 
This note is intended to clarify OSCR’s position. In forming our view we have 
considered our overall vision, which is for charities you can trust and that provide 
public benefit, underpinned by the effective delivery of our regulatory role. 
 
2. The current position - general 
Generally, where an organisation wishes to represent itself as a charity in 
Scotland, the 2005 Act requires that it must be entered in the Scottish Charity 
Register.  Where an organisation not entered on the Register represents itself as 
a charity, OSCR has powers to make it stop doing so. 
 
To be registered as a charity in Scotland, an organisation must pass the charity 
test. This means the organisation must have charitable purposes and provide 
public benefit in Scotland or elsewhere.  Registration can be complex depending 
on the nature of the organisation and there is no guarantee that this will result in 
the award of charitable status (in particular, charities established in other 
jurisdictions such as England and Wales often have to change their constitutions 
to meet the Scottish charity test).  Once a charity is on the Scottish Charity 
Register it continues to be subject to ongoing regulatory requirements until it is 
removed or until it winds-up (and even then OSCR must monitor the use of any 
remaining charitable assets).   
 
3. The current exception 
However, the 2005 Act does provide for an exception to this for some charities 
established outwith Scotland.  Section 14 of the 2005 Act states that: 
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A body which is not entered in the Register may, despite section 13, refer to itself as a 
‘charity’ without being treated as representing itself as a charity if, and only if,  

(a) it is- 

I. established under the law of a county or territory other than Scotland 

II. entitled to refer to itself as a ‘charity’ (by any means or in any language) in that 

country or territory, and  

III. managed or controlled wholly or mainly outwith Scotland 

(b) it does not- 

I. occupy land or premises in Scotland, or 

II. carry out activity in any office, shop or similar premises in Scotland, and  

(c) in making that reference, it also refers to being established under the law of a county or 

territory other than Scotland  

 
The intention of section 14 was to ensure that only charities with ‘significant 
operations’ in Scotland are required to register with OSCR.  It therefore allows 
charities established and registered elsewhere and who own, but do not occupy 
heritable property in Scotland (usually for investment purposes) to refer to 
themselves as charities here without being on the Scottish Charity Register.   
 
One misapprehension in some of the written responses to the committee is that 
charities falling under the section 14 exception cannot register in Scotland.  This 
is not the case.  They may apply to OSCR for charitable status, but the section 14 
exception means they are not obliged to do so.  So a charity looking to claim the 
reliefs provided by this Bill on a property transaction here would, on a voluntary 
basis, be able to apply for charitable status in Scotland.   
 
However, the mechanism set out in Schedule 13 of the Bill would have the effect 
of obliging charities to register with OSCR in order to be eligible for the charity 
relief where they would not otherwise be required to do so for Scottish charity 
regulation purposes. 
 
The question is whether the added regulatory burden for the organisation and 
OSCR is justified and reasonable when the organisation is not carrying out any 
significant charitable activity in Scotland, nor occupying the property which it is 
purchasing and in relation to which it is claiming reliefs.    
 
4. The impact of the proposals 
We have considered the possible number of organisations this may affect. In 
terms of charities outwith the UK the numbers are likely to be very low, but there 
may be a number of charities, for instance in England Wales, which are solely 
investing in Scotland currently that don’t currently have to register with OSCR and 
are claiming the current relief legitimately.  The drafting of the current Bill would 
not allow this: they would have to register with OSCR.  
 
5. Conclusion 
We understand that the intention of the condition to be registered with OSCR is to 
provide assurance that organisations seeking this potentially valuable charity 



3 
 

relief are genuinely charitable. There is a question as to whether  bringing such 
organisations permanently under the full scope of the Scottish charity regulatory 
regime is a proportionate way of providing assurance that they qualify for what 
may only be a one-off relief on one transaction.  
 
The current Scottish charity law provides for a distinction between charities 
representing themselves as charities in Scotland and those registered (and 
therefore regulated by OSCR).  This might form the basis of an alternative 
approach to delivering the policy intention of the Bill, in providing assurance that 
organisations seeking charity relief are genuinely charitable, whilst avoiding 
additional registration and regulation workload. 
 
We would be happy to engage in further discussion with a view to finding a 
solution to this relatively minor, but important, issue. 
 
 
OSCR 
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